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	A NEWSLETTER OF THE FRIENDS OF SMITH MOUNTAIN LAKE STATE PARK


Why Be a “Friend” of Smith Mountain Lake State Park?


I’ve been a long-time user and fan of state parks.  Having hiked on park trails in Ohio, Indiana, Illinois, North Carolina and now Virginia.  When we moved to Smith Mountain Lake several years ago, it was only natural for me to seek out the closest State Park.  What a pleasant surprise to find that the lot we decided to build on was only about a mile from Smith Mountain Lake State Park!


Not long after we moved into our home I saw an announcement in the local newspaper about a meeting of the Friends of Smith Mountain Lake State Park.  I attended the next meeting to find out about the group.  Of course there were cookies and coffee to get the meeting off to a good start.  I was surprised by the large number of people attending the meeting (probably 30 or more!).  After hearing about the various projects, and fun activities for member participation, I decided to pay my dues ($12 for the year) and join the group.


Officially, the “Friends of Smith Mountain Lake State Park” is a volunteer group that assists the park with its educational programs, provides community activities and helps maintain the park trails.  In reality, the “Friends” are a wonderful group of people, who all in their own way, value what Smith Mountain Lake State Park provides for this area.  Members can be involved in the activities of the “Friends” as much as they want to be. 


Here are some ways our members serve as “Friends” of our Park:

· Staff the park Visitors Center in May and September on weekends and from June – August on weekdays.

· Help maintain the 12 miles of trails.

· Maintain the butterfly garden behind the Visitor Center

· Drive the tractor for hayrides in the summer

· Assist with the following activities:  
· Music in the Park - May – August
· Halloween activities for children under 10

· Easter Egg hunt and hayride

· Aspiring Anglers Youth Fishing Tournament in June

· Park Interpreter’s numerous summer programs for children

· Park Interpreter’s programs for elementary school children throughout the school year

· Lecture Series held at the Visitor Center (Winter–Spring)**
· Pot luck supper for Youth Conservation Corp group at the park

· Social Activities:

· End of Summer Pot Luck Dinner

· Christmas Party


So, you can see that we are a busy group and we have a good time!  If this sounds like something you could be interested in give me a call (866) 384-7080 or come to one of our meetings.  We meet the 3rd Monday of each month at 9:30 a.m. at the Park Visitor Center.
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**Winter–Spring Lecture Series

The Friends Lecture Series features a series of four interesting speakers on topics ranging from dulcimers to Edgar Allen Poe.  During the “quiet time” at the lake these Sunday afternoon events offer  informative entertainment.

Watch for details in the local newspapers.
Notes From Nate
By Chief Ranger Nate Clark


It has been the usual busy summer here at Smith Mountain Lake State Park.  We had a really good summer season; characterized by the normal beach crowds, full campground, and lots of families enjoying a vacation, a few days off or just an afternoon at the park.


We had several events this summer that are worth mentioning.  The first was the anticipated visit from Governor Tim Kaine on August 1.  The peninsula that leads to the beach was dedicated to honor former Delegate Vic Thomas, a long time proponent for State Parks and Smith Mountain Lake in particular.  Delegate Thomas was instrumental in obtaining funds for our beach and cabin areas, among others.  The area of the park where State Park Road runs is now the A. Vic Thomas Outdoor Recreation Area.  We knew about this event for a few months in advance and worked hard in getting the park ready. 


We wanted to make a good impression for the big day and spent countless hours working on grounds maintenance and installing signs with the new name.  The biggest was the new entrance sign that is on Smith Mountain Lake Parkway.  That was a project in itself; the sign must weigh a ton, it has six 8”x 8” timbers!  The sign and landscaping around it make a very nice addition to the entrance.  Also for the event  new gate pillars were installed just before the contact station.  That was an idea that we had planned since last year and the result is a very professional look that adds to the entrance area.  


We also spent considerable time at the beach area ‘sprucing’ it up.  We painted the handrails around the concession building and pavilion and installed new gutter downspouts on the building.  These  little things that were done made a big difference in the overall appearance.  The day of the event arrived and we were all ready to go.


The Friends group once again pulled together and provided the food for the event, as well as turning out in big numbers to support our park.  As always we extend a huge thanks to the group for all their help.


Unfortunately Governor Kaine was unable to attend at the last minute because of transportation problems but we still had a great turnout and a very nice event.  There were several VIPs, family members and guest speakers.   We had countless positive comments from the Thomas family and everyone else who attended.  


We had good attendance numbers this summer.  After a summer of high fuel costs and unstable economy we still had close to 200,000 visitors to the park.  The cabins stayed full, as they usually do, and when driving through the campground there was always the smell of hot dogs and burgers!  It’s always very rewarding to see the guests enjoying our park.   


Our interpretive program was very busy as well.  The Children and Nature initiative was our main focus this year.  With that in mind we created many new programs and re-worked some old favorites to focus on getting children and families back out into our natural world.  Our interpreters Lauri Schular and Ann Jensen stayed busy all summer presenting these programs.  
Counting the regular summer schedule and school visits earlier in the year their program attendance was over 10,000!


Another welcome change that we’ll be seeing soon is the addition of a new visitor center.  The 2002 bond referendum provided funding for this project.


The 2003 Smith Mountain Lake State Park Master plan describes this project as one designed to improve guest services in the area of the current office with the addition of this new building.  The new visitor center will have approximately 1,400 square feet of display area, a gift shop, public restrooms, an improved guest registration area, three offices, and a break room.  The location of the new building will assist park staff in serving our guests because many people never take the time to drive to the current visitor center.  The visitor center we have now will be converted to an education/discovery center that we’ll be able to use for our interpretive programs.

Plans have been developed and reviewed for the new Visitor Center.  A pre-bid meeting was held in August  and  there  has  been a good  


Notes From Nate (continued)
response from interested construction companies.  Our Design and Construction section of the Department is reviewing these bids.  The project  manager is reviewing the bids and is in the process of checking references of the apparent low bidder.  We should have a contract soon with a 10 month construction schedule.


The current economy has left us with some unanswered questions going into the winter season; we are unsure at this time how we will be affected.  It seems likely that our budget will be cut by some degree and we probably won’t have funding to complete all the projects that were planned.   However, we will stay busy during the winter months one way or another, and will continue to strive to make our park the best that it can be for our guests.  

We would like to again recognize the hard working staff that works to keep our Park going all year long.
Brian Heft, Park Manager

Andy Davis, Assistant Park Manager

Nate Clark, Chief Ranger

John Mitchell, Park Ranger

Junior Bennett, Park Ranger

Matt Shutt, Park Ranger

Sarah Fisher, Office Manager

Amanda Brown, Administrative Assistant

Bonnie Graham, Housekeeping Supervisor

Lauri Schular, Park Interpreter

New Visitor Center Plans

Top Rendering– South Elevation
Bottom Rendering – West Elevation
Friends Group Benefits Park


Friends of the SML State Park provide both financial contributions and volunteer hours.  Financially the Friends donated $ 3,729 in 2008. They funded various gifts to the Park, supported the Osprey program, provided landscaping around the Visitor Center, a number of Programs for children and adults, and a periodical newsletter.  These programs bring people into the Park and provide entertainment, information, and family activities.


Friends have provided a new flat screen TV and camera to support the Osprey Program,   funding for the Bee Hive, the Junior Ranger Program, and other programs including - Light Your Fire,  Fishing 101, and parties for young people at Halloween and Easter. They have also worked with the Maintenance Department to provide benches and signs for the Park.

Gifts to the Park totaled $ 2555.59.   Our total expenses last year were  $9,730.94, and included  administrative type costs and the costs of our sales items in the VC. After these expenses $7,216.14 either directly or indirectly benefited Smith Mountain Lake State Park or the Park System.

Volunteering is alive and well in Virginia and Smith Mountain Lake State Park.  In 2007 1.6 million Virginians volunteered 233.2 million hours worth $ 4.5 billion in service to the state. For the fiscal year 2007 - 2008 fifty-seven members of the Friends of the SML State Park contributed a total of 3937 hours worth approximately $77,637.  On average we have 30 people reporting each month with an average328 hours.  Keep up the good work!



Defining a Volunteer


A volunteer is someone who works for a community or for the benefit of environment primarily because they choose to do so. The word comes from Latin, and can be translated as "will" (as in doing something out of ones own free will). Many serve through the Friends of SML State Park following the guidelines set up by the Department of Conservation and Recreation - Virginia State Parks.  The group provides a many opportunities to serve.  Join us!

Interpretive Summer Wrap up
Lauri Schular

Greetings from the Visitor Center!  Though our time was short in the local schools, our impact was great! Smith Mountain Lake State Park’s Environment Educational Outreach Programs were enjoyed by 4,480 grade and middle school age youngsters.  Each of our EEO programs is SOL based and targeted for ages K through 8th grade. 


For 2008 we welcomed Ann Jensen into the Interpretive Department.  She was a great asset to our successful summer.  One of her main priorities was to develop the Little Naturalist program.  She did a wonderful job as is evident by the smiling faces that joined her every other Tuesday throughout the summer.


As we planned the summer, we explored ways to tie in with this year’s initiative, Children in Nature.  Most of our existing programs encouraged participants to enjoy the great outdoors, however with “Nature Deficit Disorder” on the rise we wanted to do more.  Not only did we restructure many of our favorite programs, we created new ones. We created the 
Let’s Go…Series to introduce folks to a new activity or to reacquaint them with a forgotten skill.  One of the most popular (with young and not so young) was our Let’s Go…Geocaching! Program.  For 2008 each of our 35 State Parks received 10 GPS units and an activity planner, as well as training in how to best present this program to the public.  These along with many of our other programs were well received by park guests. 


Our Jr. Ranger class hosted many guest speakers that both entertained and educated youngsters ages 7 and up.  We were delighted to see many of last year’s “Rangers” return this year.  Part of the 2008 initiative was to partner with our local National Parks.  I was pleased to work with the staff of Booker T. Washington National Memorial this year.   Not only did Betsy Haynes speak at our “Be a Ranger” day during our Jr. Ranger session; I helped them with their Jr. Ranger class last June. 


Another successful partnership was yielded by  working  with Virginia  Dare Cruises.  Alice 
Swain, owner of Virginia Dare, and I created the 
Wildlife Wednesday Cruises. They were offered 
the first Wednesday of each month.  Presenting programs on these cruises opened the park to many visitors who may not have otherwise stopped by to explore our facilities.


Another success this year was our Osprey fledge.  This is the second year we’ve had a chick grow to size and fly away from its home nest site.  Though we miss them already, we look forward to their arrival next March. 


Together Ann and I ran an average of 35 programs weekly and never seemed to tire.  It’s easy to stay energized when working with such a vibrant group of park guests as well as a great staff and our wonderful volunteers.


As programs wind down, temperatures cool and the park quietens, we turn our efforts back to our EEO programming and the eager students awaiting our visit to their classroom.

Interpreter’s Contact Information

(540)297-5998
lauri.schular@dcr.virginia.gov
FALL COLORS!

Submitted by Patti Gerhart


The following article was written by Tom Witowski and given to me a long time ago.  Tom was a former Chief Ranger here at Smith Mountain Lake State Park.  He played a very important role in helping our Friends group get started.  We always looked to Tom for guidance and information about nature, wildlife and how to get things done.   He was a wealth of knowledge and always willing to teach and share ideas with all.  Hope you enjoy this informative lesson about fall colors. 

Why Leaves Change Color

By Tom Witowski


For many people Autumn is their favorite season.  The sun’s light cools the sky and air to a gentle glow.  Green leaves of summer undergo an amazing change, taking on the colors of a bonfire with pale yellows, deep golds and reds from orange to scarlet.


But what causes these leaves to be transformed year after year? This phenomenon is 
characteristic of temperate climates and of deciduous (those that lose their leaves each year) trees, only!  In the  tropics,  leaves  remain

Why Leaves Change Color  (continued)
green all year long.  In the far north, most trees are  pines  and  firs (evergreens)  shedding  their 
needles several at a time but essentially remaining green throughout the year.


Let’s begin in spring.  Delicate fresh green is the green of new leaves.  As days become longer and warmth of the sun increases, buds that have been dormant over winter begin to develop.  Timing of bud development is so precise that all similar kinds of trees in a local area usually open their leaves on exactly the same day!  The role of the leaf is to supply the nourishment that allows a tree to carry on all of its life processes.  Soon after the leaves unfold from the buds, they begin the process of making food for the tree.  This process is called PHOTOSYNTHESIS.  “Photo” means light, “Synthesis” means put together.  Literally, “Putting together with light”.  Leaves produce food by using the sun’s energy to combine ingredients from the soil and air (carbon dioxide and water).


 Photosynthesis takes place in the middle of the leaf. Molecules of green pigment (chlorophyll) give leaves their green color and makes photosynthesis possible.  By absorbing sunlight, chlorophyll produces energy that breaks down water and carbon dioxide and combines to form oxygen and glucose, a simple form of sugar used as a basic food by all plants.


In summer leaves work their hardest producing food during the daylight hours.  The glucose is sent to all parts of the tree.  Unused glucose is stored as starch.  During darkness (when no photosynthesis occurs) stored starch is turned back into glucose to feed the plant.  


In Autumn the great change begins.  Seeds are developed during spring and summer.  When autumn arrives seed-making is complete.  Trees begin to prepare for winter inactivity and rest.  The food-making process slows down and the plant uses stored food (starch) to maintain cell activity.  As deciduous trees approach the end of 
the food-making period, the amount of chlorophyll decreases,   photosynthesis ends and 
leaves lose their green color.


What causes yellows, orange and reds to appear?  Some color pigments are already in the   

leaf but are hidden by the intense  green of  the  chlorophyll.  
As the green fades away, carotenes (orange pigment found in pumpkins,  carrots and   sweet  potatoes) and xanthophylls (yellows and golds) are now exposed.  What about red colors?  The red pigment anthocyanin, found in radishes, beets, purple-blue flowers such as hyacinths and morning glories, is not present in the leaves and develops as a result of shutdown of the tree’s food-making system.  Food trapped in the leaf develops into red anthocyanin.  This requires bright sunlight and cool nighttime temperatures for this chemical change to take place. 


Fall colors depend on the type of tree, its genetic characteristics and the weather.  In general, trees like Maples, that produce large amounts of glucose (sugar) tend to have red leaves.  If there is not enough sunlight, the leaves will only show the yellows and oranges.  As this stored food is used up, the leaf begins to die and the pigments turn to a brown color.  Eventually the leaf falls from the tree and the cycle awaits to repeat itself with the first warming days of spring!

Help the Friends Fund Future Programs


Everyone can help the Friends group fund future programs by registering your Food Lion MVP Card.  When you shop at Food Lion and use your MVP card, Food Lion will donate money to the Friends of the Smith Mountain Lake State Park if you have registered your card to support our group.  You may register by calling 1-704-633-8250 Ext. 3810 or by going online at www.foodlion.com.  If you register online, please use the following directions.

$$$$$$$$

· go to www.foodlion.com 

· click on the "Lion Shop and Share" sidebar 

· click on "register my MVP card" 

· select Virginia 

· select Huddleston

· select Friends of Smith Mountain Lake St. Park 

· follow the on-screen directions for entering your card number (all 12 digits), etc.


SML State Park Staff

Park Manager


    Brian Heft

Assistant Park Manager         Andy Davis
Chief Ranger


           Nate Clark
Gen. Adm. Supervisor      
    Sarah Fisher

Adm. Assistant


    Amanda Brown

Park Ranger


           Junior Bennett

Park Ranger


           John Mitchell

Park Ranger 


  
    Matt Shutt

Park Interpreter

           Lauri Schular

Housekeeping Supervisor      Bonnie Graham




Park Contact Numbers

Park Office:  540-297-6066

Visitor Center:  540-297-5998

Smith Mountain Lake State Park

Friends Officers 2008
   President


  Sally Hutslar
   Vice-President
 
  Gene Chianelli

   Secretary


  Diane Dorsey

   Treasurer


  Jim Gutzwiller

   Directors

 
  Ray Haymaker (H)
                            
  
  John Pregnall
                              
  Bernie Tipton

                                      Jeanne Fischer-(PP)    
Friends Contact Number

1-866-384-7080
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Join the FRIENDS OF SMITH MOUNTAIN LAKE STATE PARK, INC





   Annual Membership Dues:  $12.00 per person____________________________ 


   In addition, I/We would like to make a contribution in the amount of $__________________


   Name(s)____________________________________________________________________


   Address____________________________________________________________________


   City________________________________State_______________Zip__________________


   Telephone  (        )__________________Date of Application__________________________


    E-mail Address______________________________________________


    I/We can help with activities:  


    Weekdays_______ Weekends_______ Financial Supporter Only_______





   MAKE CHECKS PAYABLE TO:  Friends of Smith Mountain Lake State Park, Inc.


								  1235 State Park Road                                                                              


								  Huddleston, VA 24104-9547                                                                                      
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